Honourary Life Members

Before 1962 Honourary Life Membership was not possible.  At the New Zealand Free Kindergarten Union Annual General Meeting of that year the constitution was amended to provide Honourary Life Membership of persons who had rendered outstanding service to our National organisation.  The following people have been worthy recipients

Mrs E.H.B.  Milsom (deceased)

Honoured with Life Membership 1963

Former Secretary of the NZFKU
Foundation member Logan Campbell Free Kindergarten Committee, Auckland.  

Honourary Life Member Auckland Association.

Miss I M Jamieson M.B.E (deceased)

Honoured with Life Membership 1963

Executive 1945 to 1954

Vice President 1951 to 1952

Foundation member - Christchurch Association 

President- Hamilton Association 1945 to 1962 

Miss Jamieson was one of the driving forces behind the radio broadcasts and was the NZFKU representative on the advisory committee of “Kindergarten of the Air” 1951 to 1961.  Giving her name to the NZFKU’s overseas scholarship for teachers in 1955 made recognition of Miss Jamieson’s outstanding contribution to the kindergarten movement.  She received a MBE for her services to education.

Mrs AK Hadfield MBE (deceased)

Honoured with Life Membership 1963

President 1949 to 1951 

President Christchurch Association

 Mrs Hadfield was actively connected with the kindergarten movement for over thirty-five years, many with little or no Government assistance.  She was a member of the NZFKU deputation to the Minister of Education which led to the Government decision to accept responsibility for kindergarten teachers’ salaries.

Mrs Minnie Johnson MBE (deceased)

Honoured with Life Membership 1963

President 1951 to 1955

President - Christchurch Association 1956 to 1962  

Mrs Johnson made an outstanding contribution to the movement.  She was elected to the office of President of the NZFKU at a time which called for leadership of high quality.  Through her efforts the Union’s position as the co-ordinating body was firmly established and its status fully recognised.  She made the first step in international relations by attending the Australian Preschool Association Triennial Conference.  Her vision was for a national organisation to be set up for all organisations involved with Pre school children.
Mrs Kassie McCreanor MBE, MA (deceased)

Honoured with Life Membership 1963

Vice President 1952 to 1955

President 1955 to 1957

 Mrs McCreanor acted as the secretary of a subcommittee, elected at the 1951 Conference to redraft the NZFKU Constitution.  Her long and devoted service to education and welfare were fittingly recognised by the award of MBE in 1962.  After her retirement from the kindergarten movement she became actively involved in the affairs of the Pan Pacific and South East Asia Women’s Association.

Mrs JA Hanan (deceased)

Honoured with Life Membership 1963

The first honourary secretary of the NZFKU from 1926 until 1934

Mrs Helen Downer MBE (deceased)

Honoured with Life Membership 1967

Executive 1952 to 1955

Vice President 1955 to 1957

President 1957 to 1967

Mrs Downer convened a public meeting in November 1950 which established the Rotorua Free Kindergarten Association and was elected President.  She continued in that office until the Association was de-registered and became part of the Bay of Plenty Free Kindergarten Association in November 1960 when she was elected President of that Body.  It is mainly though her efforts that such significant growth has taken place in the development of new kindergartens throughout the Bay of Plenty.  The first kindergarten established in Rotorua bears her name as a tribute to her leadership.  

Mrs Downer was a well-respected and formidable advocate for kindergarten.  She traveled widely visiting associations and was among the first to realize the need and tried to persuade associations to amalgamate.  This was a time of over 70 associations many of one or two kindergartens which had come about from a shortage of teachers leading the government to require all kindergartens in an association to be fully staffed before establishing further buildings.  Mrs Downer also established links between the NZFKU and early childhood organisations overseas.  

Mrs Downer was known as a stickler for correct procedures being observed at conferences and also for her quiet sense of humour.

In 1961 Mrs Downer was awarded the M.B.E. in recognition of her work for the community and in particular for kindergarten.  

Mrs Ellen (Nellie) Stevenson

Honoured with Life Membership 1967

Executive 1957 to 1967

Vice President 1965-1966

President- Hastings Association 1954 to 1957

Mrs Stevenson’s interest in Kindergarten commenced in Hastings and dates back to 1943. Nellie was one of four non-Training Representatives of the executive of the NZFKU.   While in this role she was responsible for the raising of entry standards to training colleges and selection of students.  She led the change of training colleges which were controlled and maintained by their own associations and local kindergartens.  Wellington College was an old two-storied building in bad condition.  Non-training Kindergarten Associations of the Wellington Area felt that they should contribute to the administration and training as many of their teachers were trained there. As the NZFKU representative Nellie went to Wellington at her own expense on a regular basis for six months and sat in their council meetings. She called a meeting in Palmerston North of all Associations from New Plymouth to Gisborne and they all agreed to contribute.  After consultation with the NZFKU executive, Wellington agreed to do a trial period of three years.  It was so successful that they asked for an extension for a further three years but by this time the three other training colleges saw the advantages and the Government agreed that a Board of Studies and Regional Council of Management should take effect from February 1965. A kindergarten in Hastings has been named after her.

Miss Vera A Haywood MBE (deceased)

Honoured with Life Membership 1967

 Executive 1956 to 1960

Vice President 1960 to 1961 

President-Dunedin Association 1959 to 1962 

Honourary Life Member Dunedin Association

Miss Haywood’s contribution at both local and national level earned her considerable respect throughout the country. Miss Haywood was adviser to a special committee which was set up in 1952 to form the Kindergarten Teachers Association.

Mrs Maureen Ryan (deceased)

Honoured with Life Membership 1971

Executive from 1965 to 1969

Vice President 1970-1971

President Wellington Association

Honourary Life Member Wellington Association

For many years Maureen was the Union’s representative to the New Zealand Broadcasting Corporation.  She made a tremendous contribution towards the success of “Kindergarten of the Air”, “Listening with Mother” and “Let’s Join In” radio programmes.  She was the Presidents deputy in Wellington, accompanying her to meetings with ministers and department officials and at times representing NZFKU in these forums.  Her premature retirement from office was due to serious illness which was expected to be terminal.  Maureen recovered and retained an interest in kindergarten until her death in the late 1990’s.

Mrs Lindsey Rea

Honoured with Life Membership 1971

Executive 1965 to 1970

Vice President 1966 to 1970

President Auckland Association

Mrs Lindsey Rea gave 30 years service to the kindergarten movement; she holds the honour of being the first woman president of Auckland Association.  Prior to her appointment the post was held by middle aged males who saw the position as a stepping stone to other Local Body appointments and most of the work was done by a full time appointed secretary which made progress very slow. During her term as president much valuable work was done in the establishment of new kindergartens. In 1975 she was appointed as a departmental advisor in Pre school education and was heavily involved until 1983 and in 1984 co-authored a manual for the postgraduate certificate.

Miss Laura MC Ingram MBE, JP (deceased)

Honoured with Life Membership 1972

Executive 1955 to 1966

President 1966 to 1975

Miss Ingram was elected to the executive at the first Annual General Meeting she attended in 1955 and continued until 1975, one of the longest serving members.  She will be remembered for her tremendous drive evidenced by the numbers of Kindergartens built in the 1960’s and 1970’s and the flexibility she encouraged in all aspects of early childhood education.  The Laura Ingram Kindergarten in Motueka was named for her.  She never forgot her loyalty to her own area continuing to work for the benefit the local kindergarten.

Miss Ingram did not like to be bound by imposed rules she felt were denying kindergartens their ability to serve their communities.  She was always ready to front up to anyone, from ministers to departmental officials to officers in education boards, and often won her battles.

Miss Ingram (known as Deedee) was an unforgettable character and most who worked in kindergarten in her time as President will remember her with affection. 

Mrs Beverly J. Brayshaw

Honoured with Life Membership 1974

Executive 1965 to 1971

Vice President 1971 to 1974

President- Blenheim Association

Honourary Life Member Blenheim Association

Mrs Brayshaw’s twenty plus years involvement in the kindergarten movement commenced in Blenheim in 1950.  She was President of that Association for five years and secretary for three years.  

During her six years on the Executive Mrs Brayshaw contributed much at the national level.  She was involved in the establishment of New Zealand’s second mobile kindergarten service which is still going strong in the rural areas of Marlborough. She was one of the first NZFKU representatives on the National Advisory Council on Pre School Education (NACPSE) and National Council of Women representative for many years. 

During her period as vice president Mrs Brayshaw took a close interest in trials being run in some associations to bring about optimum use of buildings by way of extended rolls.  She carried out surveys of the associations involved, looking at the effect of this change in sessional arrangement and the effect on waiting lists.  Her reports to conference were well researched and factual.
Mr Ken Hayr (deceased)

Honoured with Life Membership 1975

Executive 1968 to 1977

As a past principal of Ardmore Teachers College Mr Hayr had a great interest in teacher training and supported the President and advised the executive on training matters.  This included the transfer of the course for the kindergarten diploma into the teacher’s colleges. Ken was also part of the standing bylaw committee and an early member of the National Advisory Council of Pre School Education (NAPSE).

Mr S Peter Bussell (deceased)

Made an Honourary Life Member in 1975

Executive 1970 to 1976

Honourary Life Member – Wellington Region Association

Peter’s involvement in the kindergarten movement for over 30 years began at Berhampore Kindergarten, as a committee member, a working bee volunteer and a representative on the council of the Wellington Free Kindergarten Association.  Peter was an executive member of the WFKA well into the 1980’s and was a member of the amalgamation committee set up by Wellington, Tawa, Kapiti and Horowhenua associations eventually to form Wellington Region Free Kindergarten Association.  Peter had a particular interest in teacher training and represented associations of the wider Wellington district on the council of Wellington Teacher’s College after kindergarten training was undertaken there.

As the chief architect for the Wellington Education Board Peter was appointed the NZFKU spokesperson on buildings and maintenance.  His dealings with the (then) Department of Education were of considerable benefit to the kindergarten movement.  Peter’s reports to the NZFKU Annual Meetings were always meticulous in their detail. While Peter was on the executive the building of numerous kindergartens, the introduction of three-year teacher training and the closer relationships with other providers of early childhood education all took place.
Mrs Shirley N. Muir
Honoured with Life Membership 1979

Executive 1970 to 1975

Vice President 1975 to 1978

President Hamilton and Central North Island Associations

Honourary Life Member of Hamilton and Central North Island Associations

Shirley has spent over 30 years involved in Kindergarten. In 1955 she joined a kindergarten establishment committee and remained for six years raising money, seeing the kindergarten built and up and running.  In 1956 she was elected to the Hamilton Kindergarten Association council and was President for six years from 1967 to 1973.  In 1973 she was honoured by having the Shirley Muir kindergarten named after her, she received life membership of Hamilton Association in 1975.  

Shirley attended her first NZFKU conference in the early 1960’s.  During and after her time on the executive she was part of the three-member team to negotiate with KTA and Department of Education on all matters effecting the movement nationally.  She was a member of the national advisory committee on Pre school education, the district advisory committee and was chairman of a committee set up to investigate the establishment of a permanent national office which resulted in the office being sited in Wellington.  Shirley presented a paper to the 1977 conference entitled “Where are we going?” which highlighted the problems facing a rapidly growing movement.  Subsequently a committee was set up to examine the whole administrative structure.  Shirley became chairman and the report became known as the Muir report.  The first recommendation of this report was that the Associations consider amalgamation.  This was taken up by ten associations in the Waikato Bay of Plenty area and formed what is now known as Central North Island Kindergarten Association.  Shirley was elected the first President of CNIKA and served in that capacity for three years. 

Mrs Patrica M  Lockhart QSM

Honoured with Life Membership 1980

National Executive Member 1972-1974

Vice President 1974 to 1975

President 1976-1979

Honourary Life Member of Dunedin Association

Awarded QSM mainly for service to the Kindergarten Movement in 1980

Pat has been involved in Kindergarten from 1957 and still takes an active interest today over 40 years since her first daughter started at kindergarten.  She complied the publication Kindergartens in New Zealand 1889-1975, editor of Kindergarten Education from 1975 –1978, co-author of an article entitled “New Zealand Free Kindergarten Union 1926” – published in Women Together 1993. NZFKU representative on numerous committees including the National Advisory Council on Pre School Education, the four term year committee in the mid-seventies, national council of women national executive and the international year of the child national commission. 

Pat recalls chairing her first conference in 1976, which was the fiftieth Jubilee of the Union, the very vocal advice offered to her by the vast array of Life Members present, being photographed at the Waitangi Hotel with Paddy Scully and Michael Bentine (of Goons fame) and missing her plane home on the day her family shifted into their home in Wellington. During her four years as President 100 kindergartens were built – Pat hastens to add not by her!  Pat has hundreds of people who became friends and remain supportive of her to this day.  She recalls from conferences the parties, choir practise, lack of sleep, numbers on beds competitions, and lost keys, good humour and sadness when excellent people were voted out of office. She recalls the pleasure of officially opening kindergartens from Auckland to Te Anau and the excitement of those who worked so hard to establish them.  Especially she remembers the thousands of children who benefited from the voluntary work for which she and hundreds of others were responsible. Being part of the kindergarten movement has been a great joy and priviledge for Pat.

Mrs Edie P Martin

Honoured with Life Membership 1985

Executive 1968,1973 to 1981

Vice President 1981 to 1982

President 1982 to 1985

President Manawatu Association

Honourary Life Member Manawatu Association

Mrs Martin has been involved with Manawatu Association for 28 years and was President for 12 years.  She was made a Life Member of Manawatu Free Kindergarten Association and is still involved with Ruahine Kindergarten Association as Chairperson of the Appointments Committee, a role she has held since 1983.  She has been a member of the Regional Council of Management of the Palmerston North Teacher College Council, Wellington Kindergarten Training Centre Interview Panels and a Selection Member District Pre School Committee.  In Edie’s final address, as President of NZFKU at the 1985 Conference, she recalled experiences from the 22 conferences she had attended. Recalling remits from the first conference she attended as thought provoking, topical and far sighted as often still relevant, the illuminating speeches of Miss Christison, the impassioned pleas that came out over remit discussions and the funny moments.

Mr Brian K. Elliot

Honoured with Life Membership 1988

Executive 1981 to 1984

Vice President 1984to 1985

President 1985 to 1987

Mrs Elizabeth Beatson

Honoured with Life Membership 1991

Executive 1980 to 1990

Mrs Bernice Lindegren

Honoured with Life Membership 1991

Executive Officer 1974 – 1990

President Wellington Association 1971 – 1975

Bernice’s kindergarten experience began in 1946 with entry to the diploma-training course in Wellington. Teaching experience in Wellington and Australia followed before a career change in 1950. The next contact was as a local committee member in 1969 and, immediately, as representative on the WFKA council, then executive member, then president in 1971. During her time as WFKA president she served on the Regional Council of Management of the WKTC and was a member of interview panels for applicants for kindergarten training. This continued when training was undertaken in teachers colleges until late 1975. Bernice attended departmental meetings with Miss Ingram and late in 1974 was appointed to establish the NZFKU office in Wellington. 

Bernice attended every conference between 1969 and 1990 inclusive, being responsible for the administration of those from 1975 to 1990. During her years as EO she worked with eight presidents. She has a huge number of memories over all  her time in kindergarten, mostly good, but some sad and others infuriating (still). Some of the issues which were dealt with during her time as executive officer and which were very important to the movement were the emergence of KTA, gradual changes to staffing and session patterns, the appointments scheme, insurance of kindergartens nationally and the unsuccessful attempts to bring about reform in the administrative structure of the movement as a whole. Had the latter been successful Bernice believes we would have been in a much stronger position to deal with the changes in government policy which overtook the movement in the 1990s.

When Bernice started the job of executive officer she was told to meet the executive outside the wooden departmental building at 8 pm on a Friday night when they arrived from their dinner at their nearby hotel. She was told to bring a pencil and paper and be prepared to take the minutes at a weekend long meeting. On Sunday members departed to their homes and she was given a key to her new office, a room in an old house in inner Wellington that had been purchased and held by MOW for motorway development (still not done in 2001 incidentally). She opened the door to be confronted by a room so full it required having to edge her way through all the cartons from Rotorua and the furniture which the executive had purchased. There was a borrowed typewriter. The office was based there for a year until it was moved into Education House. 

Mrs Lynda Boyd

Honoured with Life Membership 1995

Executive 1989 to 1991

President 1991 to 1995

During Lynda’s term as President NZFKA was coping with bulk funding, increasing input into contract negotiations, involvement in development of unit standards, Te Whäriki, DOP’s and Regulations.  NZFKA also undertook quite a number of reviews of associations. It was a time when NZFKA was quite political, commenting on issues and issuing press releases.

A focus for Lynda was on getting the national office and associations to develop a better understanding of the difference between governance and management. Lynda visited most associations during her time helping them deal with bulk funding and undertook reviews of some associations. 


Lynda was able to get those involved in kindergarten to think about and understand the educational side of the movement, to really 
understand what kindergarten teaching and attending kindergarten are all about.

Mr A (Tony) Rhodes

Honoured with Life Membership 1997

Executive 1990 to 1993

Vice President 1993 to 1995

President 1995 to 1997

Mrs Wendy Logan

Honoured with Life Membership 1999

Executive  1993 to 1998

Association Manager –Nelson Association 1985-present

Wendy brought to the executive valuable working knowledge as an association manager which has resulted in the permanent position on the board for an association manager.  Wendy was a member of the Bulk Funding working party and her efforts were instrumental in the Ministry paying bulk funding 4 months in advance. Wendy was a vital member of NZKFA Contract negotiation teams in 1994, 1996, 1997 and 2000 and has provided assistance to Associations on contract interpretation over a number of years.   Wendy has gained considerable knowledge of Ministry and NZFKA policy and the history behind it and utilised that knowledge in assisting two new NZFKA executive officers and being a member of the review team for three associations. She has represented NZFKA on several occasions including education statistics, quality funding, ECAC and being a part of two working parties convened by the Ministry on Property Ownership from 1993 –2000.  Wendy is always willing to share her knowledge to benefit the quality of kindergarten and early childhood education for children.

Mr Trevor Helm

Honoured with Life Membership 1999

Executive 1994 to 1997

Vice President 1997 to 1998

Acting President 1998

Trevor became a committee member of the Papakura West Kindergarten in 1989 and joined the Franklin executive committee in 1990, he was President of Franklin Association from 1993 until 1994.  In 1991 Trevor started attending NZFKA conferences as the Franklin delegate, he was elected on to the Executive of NZFKA in 1994, Trevor was a part of the national employment contract negotiations teams from 1994 until 1998 and leader of the contract negotiating team from 1996 until 1998. 

During this time Kindergarten was going through a huge change in the way it was managed, along with a society, which was beginning to ask and want more from organisations charged with the business of preparing our children for the future. It was a time of attrition due to changes in funding, employment contracts, removal of teachers from the State Sector Act, child abuse awareness and policy development and forever changing government policies and agendas in regard to early childhood education as a whole.  During Trevor’s time the largest destabilising factor on the national unity of kindergartens was the governments policy to relinquish the negotiations of the teachers national collective employment contract. While this did give some ability for kindergarten to grow and develop, it was too early for an organisation struggling to cope with the speed of change, and consequently rifts developed within the organisation leading to resignations from the organisation. 

Although Trevor feels that his time within kindergarten may seem short when measured against some other identities within kindergarten Trevor knows that he had the privilege of working with the most dedicated people he has ever known.

Averil Robertson (formally Stevenson)

Honored with Life Membership 2001

Vice President 1999

President 2000-2001

President Canterbury Westland 1996-2000

Honorary Life Member Canterbury Westland 

Averil first became involved at her local kindergarten in 1992 and was soon actively involved at association level. In 1996 Averil became involved at national level as President of Canterbury Westland. Averil was a member of the Action Team who travelled the country over three months in 1998 consulting kindergarten associations.  The action team report was a comprehensive document of members’ views on the primary role of the national organisation and was presented to the whole membership. Its intent then adopted by the membership was the basis of change to the national organisation.  In 1999 Averil was co-opted onto the board as vice president.  She ensured the direction and intent of the Action Team Report was followed with the change of roles for both the board and the national office.  During this time Averil was spending as much as 60 hours in a week on kindergarten business working on a revamped constitution, membership criteria, and national board strategic plan. The national office was also restructured. She represented and lobbied for Kindergarten in a number of forums, her vision for a strong voice for Kindergarten has always shown through despite the stresses put upon her.  Her leadership helped the National Organisation rediscover its direction and its unity. 

Sharon Walch
Honored with Life Membership 2001

Board member 1998 – 2001

Manager Napier Kindergarten Association 1994 – Present

Sharon’s  time on the board was during difficult and challenging times, this placed an extremely high workload upon her including spending more time in Wellington than Napier some months.  During this time she represented the organisation on ECAC, FECEO and Kindergarten NZ along with any other representation required.  She was the team leader of the National Collective Employment Agreement negotiations, developed and presented several papers including Diversification in Kindergartens, Presidents Induction Kit and NZ Kindergartens Best Practice model.  She was responsible for ensuring SES budget money went into specific behaviour management projects for both the compulsory and early childhood sectors.  Her work was greatly valued by both the board and members of our organisation. Sharon is still actively involved and continues to ensure that the voice of children and early childhood education are heard.

Jean Tidy

Honoured with Life Membership 2012

Jean’s passion and enthusiasm for high quality early childhood education, and her commitment to children and families and to New Zealand as a bicultural nation, is evident in every aspect of her involvement in kindergarten as a parent, as a board member and as an association president. 

Jean’s introduction to the world of kindergarten came about 13 years ago, not long after Josh started at Renwick Kindergarten in Blenheim. Responding to a notification on the kindergarten notice board calling for nominations, Jean was nominated and elected to the Marlborough Free Kindergarten Association governing board. It was not long after that, that Jean attended her first New Zealand Kindergartens national meeting with her eight month old baby. Of that meeting she observes that ‘there was no common view about what the organisation should do’ and recalls the lively discussion that took place. Although having told herself she would simply observe, Jean found it difficult not to engage in the debate. She ‘said her piece’ and never looked back.      

After the president of the Marlborough association stepped down, Jean was elected to the position in 2001. As well as taking over the presidential reigns, Jean was drawn in as a conference organiser supporting the association to host the 2001 New Zealand Kindergartens annual conference.

Taking on the board role was a huge step and a significant commitment for Jean and for her family. Jean never imagined herself in a community leadership position and took up the role with some trepidation. She remained on the association board for four years, three as president during which time Jean lead the association through considerable change including to the governance and management structures. 

In 2003, Jean and her family moved to Napier. As a new comer to the region with small children, Jean sought information from the association about local kindergartens. It was not long before Jean was invited to attend an association board meeting, and soon after was elected as president of the Napier Kindergarten Association. 
Jean’s time on the board, was demanding. Jean was a keen kindergarten visitor, ensuring she regularly caught up with the teaching teams. The association purchased a new building on Kennedy Road for the association offices – a significant investment at the time. It was also over this period, that teachers took strike action creating a division between the board and management and the staff, which in representing the leadership of the association, Jean found extremely challenging.   In 2005, Jean stepped in as acting association manager as a ‘stop gap’ measure when Sharon Walsh resigned to take up a position with the Ministry of Education. Jean remembers spending long hours on the job and “would often be seen at football during the week, sitting in her car with the laptop finishing off work – and supporting the game.” It was in the following year, that Sharon passed away and although no longer employed by the association, her legacy lived on. A good friend and close colleague, Jean found that a difficult time.      

Jean was elected to the NZK national board in 2006 at a time when the organisation was going through major change. Jean had a clear sense of the values that underpin a community based, not-for-profit organisation, and a commitment to our bicultural heritage. She worked to influence the organisation, leading by example. Jean had a very real sense of the issues confronting many families and the impact kindergarten could have on children’s lives. Although her children had moved on to school, Jean remained involved because “I wanted every child to have what my children had.”
No tribute is complete without acknowledging Jean’s family who supported her to take on her many roles and to deal with the range of demands and issues that arose along the way. Thank you Ian, and to Josh, Thomas, and Magdalene for sharing Jean with us.      

Reflecting on her time with kindergarten, Jean acknowledges the people who believed in her, who encouraged her and gave her opportunities, and who supported her. Jean was instrumental in beginning our bicultural journey. She contributed her experience and insight, enthusiasm, tenacity and determination, and commitment, passion, generosity, empathy and wisdom. Jean did not back away from responsibility or when the ‘going got tough’ - and we are the better for it. Jean is immensely proud of kindergarten, and of her part in shaping kindergarten and taking it forward. To quote Jean, “Kindergarten means a lot. It becomes part of your life: you can’t be involved and not care about what’s going on.” 

We recognise and thank you Jean for your significant contribution to kindergarten and to New Zealand Kindergartens in conferring this life membership. 

Kia hora te marino, kia whakapapa pounamu te moana, kia tere te arohirohi
May the calm be wide spread, may the sea glisten like greenstone, may the shimmer of summer dance across your pathway

Lynne Bruce

Honoured with Life Membership 2015

Lynne Bruce has been involved in education for over 40 years. During that time she has been a tireless advocate for the rights of young children to high quality early childhood education. Lynne has a deep commitment to kindergarten and the professionalism of teachers and teaching, and a strong sense of social justice. 

Lynne started her kindergarten career at Dunedin Teachers College and over the next 15 years after graduating, Lynne held teaching positions in Oamaru, Christchurch and Wellington and was appointed to her first head teacher position within three years. Lynne was an active member of the NZ Kindergarten Teachers Association (NZKTA). She was elected to the national executive in the mid-70s and elected national president in 1979. Since that time, Lynne has held a number of positions - kindergarten association senior teacher, private secretary to the Associate Minister of Education Margaret Shields, and lecturer at the Wellington Teachers College School of Education and for nearly ten years, as the Director of Early Childhood Education. Lynne held the position of NZEI Te Riu Roa national secretary from 2001 - 2008 and in 2009, shifted to Timaru to be closer to family where she took up the positon of senior teacher at the South Canterbury association. 

Lynne has held significant roles both professionally and politically. She has been influential in shaping the direction of early childhood education (ECE) and industrial policy, reflecting her commitment to improving quality and the rights of children, families and whānau, and of workers. 

In her leadership roles, Lynne has been instrumental in improving the qualifications of teachers ECE and lifting the status of kindergarten teaching within the profession. Improvements to kindergarten staffing levels and teacher:child ratios and teachers’ pay and working conditions, and fair processes around the selection and appointment of teachers were some of the developments attributed to Lynne’s tenacity and activism. Lynne was a strong and vocal advocate for the integration of kindergarten teacher education into teachers colleges, and the development of a new teacher education diploma for all teachers in ECE.

Lynne’s service to kindergarten has been exemplary. As her colleagues say of her:

Lynne is a person who has always gone the extra mile. In addition to the many and diverse roles and positions of influence that she has held, she has continued to pursue her passion to improve early childhood education in this country. She never detoured from this path. Her values go well beyond what is usually visible in the day-to-day lives of people ... 

Lynne is a woman of quite courage and warmth who is prepared to be outspoken and who holds firm to values such as social justice and worker rights. She always went beyond what was expected and often worked tirelessly and quietly to make a difference in the lives of children and their families.

The positions Lynne has held are testimony to her highly effective and skilled leadership and advocacy, her commitment and passion for kindergarten and the teaching profession, and her deep and unwavering belief in the rights of children, families and workers. Lynne has been instrumental in shaping the kindergarten landscape, influencing policy at the highest levels in the interests of high quality ECE. 
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